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January 5, 2021 

 

Representative Joe Sanfelippo 
Chair, Assembly Committee on Health 
Wisconsin State Capitol 

 

Dear Members of the Assembly Committee on Health, 

My name is Erin Longmire and I am the Executive Director of the Funeral Service & Cremation Alliance of 

Wisconsin, which is a professional trade association representing funeral directors and funeral homes throughout 

the state. I am here today to support AB 1, specifically the language within the bill that would ease regulations 

relating to the disposition of human remains. 

The funeral profession is facing an unprecedented amount of deaths right now. Wisconsin is not only seeing an 

increased number of deaths relating to COVID-19, but the overall death rate is also up. For example, the amounts 

of suicides and overdose deaths are 15% greater than they were in 2019. This has caused a strain on mortuary 

services in the state. Funeral directors across Wisconsin are experiencing issues related to both throughput and 

the storage of bodies. Throughput is the process by which a deceased individual goes from death to final 

disposition. When there is an increase in the death rate, there is an increased stress on the throughput of 

individuals in the system. This increase then creates issues related to the storage of bodies. Our funeral homes are 

at or over capacity for storage in all areas of the state, which causes a strain on the system.  

AB 1 would help to eliminate some of the requirements that can slow throughput and therefore create issues 

relating to body storage. Specifically, the bill would require that if any physician, coroner, or medical examiner has 

signed the death certificate of a deceased person and listed COVID-19 as the underlying cause of death, a coroner 

or medical examiner shall issue a cremation permit to cremate the corpse of that deceased person without viewing 

the corpse. The bill would also require that if a physician, coroner, or medical examiner has signed the death 

certificate of a deceased person and listed COVID-19 as the underlying cause of death, a coroner or medical 

examiner shall issue, within 48 hours after the time of death, a cremation permit for the cremation of a corpse of a 

deceased person. These provisions were both included in Act 185 during the 2019-2020 legislative session and are 

necessary to maintain public health while still providing dignity to the decedent and their loved ones during these 

unprecedented times. 

At a time when it is imperative that our state’s mortuary system works, AB 1 will help ease on the constraints 

currently in place. On behalf of Wisconsin’s funeral professionals, we ask that you please again pass this language. 

Sincerely,  

 

Erin Longmire 
FSCA Executive Director 

http://www.fsawisconsin.org/





Written testimony submitted on behalf of SEIU Healthcare Wisconsin and SEIU 
Wisconsin State Council to the Assembly Committee on Health in re Assembly Bill 
1, for public hearing on January 5, 2021. 

My name is Julie Zugenbuehler. I’m a nurse at a Madison hospital, where I have 
worked for almost 39 years. I’m also a proud union member of SEIU Healthcare 
Wisconsin. I submit this testimony on behalf of my fellow union members and 
behalf of every healthcare worker across our state. 

For the last 32 years, I’ve been in the same department of my hospital, caring for 
post-anesthesia patients as they come out of surgery. My whole career, I’ve 
committed to becoming the best nurse I can be. I put my heart and soul into 
caring for patients. That’s never been more true than during this deadly 
pandemic. I put everything on the line because that’s what it means to do my 
job. 

Every day I spent at the hospital in close contact with patients and co-workers, I 
was at higher risk, risks that increased due to the lack of adequate PPE 
available.  

Despite taking every possible precaution and practicing social distancing, I 
contracted COVID-19 myself. Within several days, my symptoms became more 
serious. It is only due to the exceptional care of my fellow healthcare workers in 
the ICU that I am still alive today. 

As far too many Americans have come to learn, recovery from COVID is difficult 
and can take time. But, even though I am sure I contracted COVID while at 
work, I was denied workers’ compensation under Wisconsin law. 

It felt like a kick in the teeth. If you work in a healthcare setting, if you care for 
people who potentially have COVID, getting COVID should be considered a 
workplace injury. For frontline workers who have pushed through fatigue, stress, 
and fear to be there for our patients, it is not too much to ask that if we contract 
this highly contagious virus, we have the time and support we need to recover. 

Instead, as I figured out my own recovery from this devastating virus, my 
husband and I also had to struggle just to stay afloat. 



Even worse — because my recovery has taken “too long,” I no longer have my 
job to return to — in the middle of a national nurse shortage crisis, in an 
uncontrolled pandemic, in a state with one of the highest infection rates.  

When I needed support from my employer and lawmakers the most, I was left 
on my own to navigate this crisis. Far too many healthcare workers across our 
state have similar stories.  

As our hospitals fill up and our nursing homes endure the worst outbreaks, 
healthcare workers have gone above and beyond to ensure the best possible 
care for our patients, risking our own health and safety. 

Since the start of the pandemic, employers and lawmakers alike called essential 
workers heroes, but we have yet to see action taken to back up those words.  

At the moment when Wisconsin is finally taking steps on a COVID relief bill, it is 
outrageous to learn that this proposed legislation does not address the needs of 
healthcare workers and first responders. 

This bill does nothing to address the needs of front line healthcare workers to 
ensure that we have what we need to make it safely through this crisis. 

For months, healthcare workers have been telling you exactly what we need, 
and today, we implore you to heed our calls. 

We need a COVID response package that provides critical support for frontline 
healthcare workers and first responders. Any relief bill must expand workers’ 
compensation and ensure that all healthcare workers have fully paid sick time,  
pandemic pay, and no-cost COVID health care coverage during the 
pandemic. 

There are other steps lawmakers should take to provide needed COVID relief 
and a comprehensive response plan to address the pandemic and to help 
Wisconsin recover, but these are the things that absolutely need to happen to 
get healthcare workers through this pandemic 

Every day, we show up to jobs without the support, adequate protection, tools 
or policies we need. But we show up anyway, because our patients depend on 
us.  

We know our work is essential. And this legislature does too. So why are we, as 
healthcare workers, being treated as if we don’t matter?  



Healthcare workers need care, just as much as the people we’re serving. We 
need a bill that addresses the needs of healthcare workers on the front lines. 
Show us through action that you value the healthcare heroes who keep the 
public safe.  

As legislators, you are tasked with protecting the health, safety and economic 
wellbeing of those you were elected to represent.  

On behalf of every healthcare worker in our state, I urge this body to set aside 
partisan differences and do what is necessary to pass a COVID relief bill that 
meets the needs of healthcare workers and first responders.  



 

 

 
January 5, 2021 
 
Honorable Joe Sanfelippo 
Room 314 North 
State Capital 
PO Box 8953 
Madison, WI 53708 
 
Representative Sanfelippo and Members of the Assembly Committee on Health: 
 
The Fox Cities Chamber of Commerce is dedicated to the economic growth and prosperity of the Fox 
Cities region. On behalf of our 1,000 members, I write to express our support for the civil liability 
protections contained within Assembly Bill 1. 
 
Earlier this year, businesses across Wisconsin voluntarily shut down to help address the public health 
crisis presented by COVID-19. Some of these businesses never opened back up, and many others are 
struggling to stay open. Reopening our economy has proven to be difficult and doesn’t appear to be 
getting easier the longer the pandemic continues.  
 
For many local businesses and other main street institutions like non-profits, schools, and universities, a 
major concern is whether they are vulnerable to lawsuits for COVID-19 outbreaks beyond their control 
or otherwise for which they are not responsible. Businesses working to bring back family-supporting 
jobs and serve their customers during these unprecedented times shouldn’t be at risk of potentially 
bankruptcy causing litigation. Simply put, businesses, schools, and universities need liability protection 
for outbreaks they did not cause. 
 
Assembly Bill 1 would establish a civil liability protection for entities (businesses, associations, 
governmental entities, schools, institutions of higher education or nonprofits) against accidental 
exposure to the coronavirus at a specific premise. These protections would not protect bad actors. An 
entity would lose the protection if they knowingly violated a public health order or spread COVID-19 by 
acting in a reckless, wanton, or intentional manner.  
 
I respectfully urge you to co-sponsor and support Assembly Bill 1. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Jayme Sellen 
VP, Economic Development & Government Affairs 



Testimony before the Assembly Committee on Health 

2021 Assembly Bill 1 
Jim DeMay 

Director of Pfizer State Government Affairs in the Midwest 
January 5th, 2021 

  

My name is Jim DeMay, Director of Pfizer State Government Affairs in the Midwest, covering 
Wisconsin.  Pfizer is pleased to employ over 200 people in Wisconsin.  We have two facilities in the 
State of Wisconsin: 

1. Middleton WI                   Manufactures blood products. 
2. Pleasant Prairie WI           A Pfizer distribution center. 

I am here today to speak about Pfizer’s Pleasant Prairie facility.   Pfizer employs about 100 
personnel in the distribution facility, up about 20 employees since COVID-19 vaccination 
distribution started.  Pfizer invested several million dollars in improvements at Pleasant Prairie in 
2018-19 to make it one of two state of the art distribution facilities at Pfizer- the other one is in 
Memphis.   

We have been successfully distributing COVID-19 vaccines out of the Pleasant Prairie facility and 
will continue to do so.  At present, we ship deep frozen containers of the Pfizer vaccine to 
vaccination facilities.   

As we move forward, Pfizer will need additional licensing to ensure legal delivery of certain products 
for administering the Pfizer vaccine.  In order to provide these additional products that I will refer 
to as a “vaccination kit,” we will need the State of Wisconsin to grant us a 3PL license to allow for 
vaccination kits to be sent along with shipments of the Pfizer Covid-19 vaccine.  The kits will 
contain other medical devices, which are not made by Pfizer.  Because Pfizer will be shipping third-
party product along with the Pfizer vaccine, certain states require that Pfizer obtain an additional 
license for our Pleasant Prairie facility, known as a “third-party logistics provider” license.    The 
State of Wisconsin currently does not license third-party logistics providers, which means that third-
party logistics providers can operate in Wisconsin, but do not need to obtain a license to do so. 

Under the Drug Supply Chain and Security Act (DSCSA), enacted in 2013, the US Food and Drug 
Administration (FDA) was directed to issue regulations by 2015 establishing national licensing 
standards for third-party logistics providers (3PLs) who are not required to be licensed in the state(s) 
in which they do business (see section 584(a) and (d) of the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic 
Act).   

The FDA has yet to issue such regulations.  Until such time as those regulations become effective, 
DSCSA provided that any 3PL shall be considered “licensed” (as defined by DSCSA) provided FDA 
has not made a finding that the 3PL does not utilize good handling and distribution practices 
(section 582(a)(7)).   

The key takeaway here is that while 3PLs may be considered “licensed” by FDA, because FDA has 
not issued regulations permitting licensure of 3PLs there is no physical license issued to a 3PL.  



This creates a barrier to drug distribution when the Wisconsin 3PL must obtain a license to 
distribute into a state, but that state requires proof of licensure from Wisconsin. In California, for 
example, licensure of the business entity as a 3PL in its home state is a prerequisite to issuance of a 
3PL license. 

Given that WI does not have a 3PL licensing construct, it creates obstacles to licensing our Pleasant 
Prairie, WI logistics center.  As a result, we are not able to provide 3PL services out of our Pleasant 
Prairie, WI logistics center in some states.   

Pfizer presently has acquired 3PL licenses for our Pleasant Prairie facility in several states and asks 
Wisconsin to enact a mechanism for issuing a 3PL license.  We fully acknowledge that Wisconsin 
did not create this licensing issue, although we do need the state to help us fix it.   

We would like to thank Representative Samantha Kerkman, Assembly Speaker Robin Vos, Senator 
Van Wanggaard, Senate Majority Leader Devin LeMahieu, Governor Tony Evers’ office and the 
leadership at the Department of Safety and Professional Services for their support and assistance in 
working with us to address this matter.   
 

Thank you.  

James DeMay 
James.demay@pfizer.com 

 



  

 

 

July 22, 2020 
 
 

The Honorable Seema Verma 

Administrator 

Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services 

US Department of Health and Human Services 

200 Independence Avenue, SW 

Washington, DC 20201 

 

     

Dear Administrator Verma: 

We write to you today on behalf of the Marshfield Clinic Health System to gain clarity on the Center 

for Medicare and Medicaid Services’ (CMS) guidance related to the provision of medical care in the 

home during the COVID-19 pandemic.   

 

Marshfield Clinic Health System (MCHS) is a fully integrated health system serving northern, central 

and western Wisconsin.  Its service area incorporates over 40,000 square miles, and over 80% of 

Wisconsin’s rural residents live in the geography that MCHS serves.   

 

Since 2016, MCHS has offered a Home Recovery Program that seeks to take patients out of the 

inpatient setting, when appropriate, and allows them to be treated for over 100 conditions at home 

through home-visitation and telehealth services.  The program has demonstrated high rates of patient 

satisfaction, improved outcomes and reductions in costs, and was endorsed by the Physician-Focused 

Payment Model Technical Advisory Committee (PTAC) in 2018. An August 2019 issue of the New 

England Journal of Medicine’s Catalyst highlighted the program, noting that “Providing home-based 

acute care improves patient satisfaction and care quality while reducing costs.” Furthermore, the 

program has achieved the goal of reducing the number of patients who are admitted to the hospital, 

freeing up resources and staff’s attention for other patients that may have more acute conditions.  In 

the current COVID-19 pandemic, this ability to increase hospital capacity is even more important.  

However, to date, it is unclear whether the Marshfield Clinic Home Recovery program and others like 

it are eligible for the regulatory flexibilities issued by CMS.  

 

On March 30, when CMS issued the first round of “Hospital Without Walls” blanket 1135 waivers, 

there was no specific guidance that could be applicable to a Home Recovery type arrangement.  When 

a second round of waivers were published on April 30, there were a number of provisions that allowed 

for Medicare to reimburse for outpatient care in a patient’s home, however, there was no specific 

language in the waivers allowing for inpatient care at a patient’s home.  Yet, in an ancillary document 

issued by CMS, there was an example used of providing inpatient care at a patient’s home.  (Slide 10 

of attached document.)  To date, Marshfield Clinic and its partners have not been able to identify 

specific 1135 waiver language associated with this example.   

 



The Home Recovery program has successfully created new opportunities to provide eligible patients 

with the care they need in the comfort of their own homes. In order to build on the success of this 

program and provide Wisconsinites with the care they need in the right setting, we request that you 

clarify whether the MCHS Home Recovery program would be eligible for Medicare reimbursement 

under the existing 1135 flexibilities issued by CMS.  If it is not in fact allowed under existing rules, 

we respectfully urge you to consider expanding the current flexibilities to permit such a scenario.   

 

Thank you in advance for your time and consideration of these requests.  We look forward to hearing 

from you in the near future. 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

____________________      ____________________ 

Tammy Baldwin       Ron Johnson 

United States Senator       United States Senator 

 

 

 

____________________      ____________________ 

Tom Tiffany        Ron Kind   

Member of Congress       Member of Congress 
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Dr. Narayana Murali, Chief Clinical Strategy Officer 

Marshfield Clinic Health System 
 

January 5, 2021 
 

Good Afternoon Chairman Sanfelippo and members of the Assembly Committee on Health, my 
name is Dr. Narayana Murali and I am the Chief Clinical Strategy Officer for the Marshfield Clinic 
Health System (MCHS). 

MCHS is an integrated health system serving northern, central and western Wisconsin. Our 1,475 
providers accommodate 3.5 million patient encounters each year across our 9 hospitals and almost 
60 clinical sites. The Marshfield Clinic Research Institute is the largest private medical research 
institute in Wisconsin with more than 30 Ph.D. and M.D. scientists and 150 physicians engaged in 
medical research. We also are a teaching health system, providing over 1,300 students with over 
2,300 educational experiences throughout our system. We are a leader in rural healthcare, providing 
care in some of the most rural portions of our state.  

As Eric Borgeding mentioned in his testimony on behalf of the Wisconsin Hospital Association, I 
am testifying in support of the provision in 2021 Assembly Bill 1 related to “hospital services 
provided in a home setting.” 

Since 2016, MCHS has run a Home Recovery Program, operated through the Personalized Recovery 
Care, LLC, that seeks to take patients out of the inpatient setting whenever appropriate and allow 
them to be treated for over 100 conditions at home through home visiting and telehealth services. 
This program has been effectively deployed in our service area, demonstrated high rates of patient 
satisfaction, and improved outcomes and meaningful reductions in costs. In fact, it was highlighted 
in the August New England Journal of Medicine Catalyst. 

In order to increase capacity for the care of patients across our system because of the COVID-19 
pandemic, MCHS requested and with bipartisan support from the congressional delegation that 
represents our service territory (attached) was granted a Section 1135 waiver from CMS to more 
broadly implement the Acute Hospital Care at Home program. MCHS was one of the first 9 health 
care institutions in the country granted this waiver by CMS.  

The Acute Hospital Care at Home program is an expansion of the CMS Hospital Without Walls 
initiative launched in March 2020 as a part of a comprehensive effort to increase hospital capacity, 
maximize resources, and combat COVID-19 to keep Americans safe. This program creates 
additional flexibility that allows for certain health care services to be provided outside of a traditional 
hospital setting and within a patient’s home.  

CMS believes that their Acute Hospital Care at Home program can work well for more than 60 
different acute conditions, such as asthma, congestive heart failure, pneumonia and chronic 



obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) which can be treated safely at home with proper monitoring 
and treatment protocols.1 
 
The Acute Hospital Care at Home program is not a replacement or substitute for home health care. 
The program’s requirements and quality review processes are extensive, far broader in scope and 
depth than a traditional home health care service line The Acute Hospital Care at Home program 
provides hospital-level care in patients' homes through use of telehealth, in-home nursing visits, and 
virtual visits by hospitalist after ascertaining needs for durable medical equipment, home safety 
check, arranging for home meals, physical blocks of time for nursing care and prompt availability.  
 
Medical research demonstrates the efficacy of treating patients in their homes utilizing the home 
hospitalization clinical model. 

• 44% reduction in readmissions 
• 50% reduction in ED visits 
• 35% reduced length of Stay  
• 22% increase in patient satisfaction 

 
These strong clinical outcomes are largely due to rigorous safety protocols and procedures 
incorporated into the care model to ensure patient safety is always at the highest standard. 
Escalations/changes in condition are identified early with care coordination calls, incoming patient 
calls, and from remote monitoring alerts/trends. Care coordinators manage concerns with the 
treating provider based on individual escalation concerns.  Our care team is equipped with tools to 
provide best practice support for change in condition and easy access to treating providers for more 
urgent needs. Care team members have established protocols for identifying urgency of presenting 
symptoms and are able to engage support as indicated. Mobile phlebotomy, imaging, and urgent 
visiting nurses are all utilized to support patient needs in the home.    
 
Thank you in advance for your consideration and support of this provision that will allow us to 
create additional capacity options for our hospitals by utilizing technology to care for someone in 
their home and the regulatory certainty this clarification provides that our system will not be in 
conflict with any other state laws or regulations, specifically those associated with home health care 
agencies, if they are providing hospital-level services in someone’s home, as approved and regulated 
by Medicare. 

 
1 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2020, November 25). CMS Announces Comprehensive Strategy to 
Enhance Hospital Capacity Amid COVID-19 Surge [Press Release]. Retrieved from: https://www.cms.gov/newsroom 
/press-releases/cms-announces-comprehensive-strategy-enhance-hospital-capacity-amid-covid-19-surge 
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TO: Assembly Committee on Health 

  Representative Joe Sanfelippo, Chair 

 

FROM:  Mark Grapentine, JD – Chief Policy and Advocacy Officer  

 

DATE:   January 5, 2021 

 

RE:  2021 Assembly Bill 1 

 

 

On behalf of more than 10,000 physician members statewide, thank you for this opportunity to testify on 

2021 Assembly Bill 1, which responds to the COVID-19 pandemic. Physicians have been on the front 

lines of this generational event and appreciate all efforts to combat the virus and bolster health care’s 

ability to continue the fight.  

 

The Society supports the following provisions of Assembly Bill 1:  

 

• Civil liability exemption; exposure to the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 or COVID-19 

(sec. 59).  

Physicians and others on the heath care team have dealt with extraordinary challenges ever since 

COVID-19 first arrived in early 2020. Health care has continued to learn more about the virus 

and its transmission, incorporating new treatments and medicines as the science has developed. 

The Society supports civil liability protections for those health care workers who have acted 

appropriately based on information known at the time and believe the liability thresholds of 

reckless or wanton conduct or intentional misconduct are appropriate lines to draw for that 

immunity. This will protect the public while preventing opportunistic and unfair litigation.  

 

• Insurance coverage of COVID-19 testing and vaccination with no cost sharing (sec. 56).  

The Society supports ensuring that vaccination costs are not subject to insurance copays or 

coinsurance, similar to already-enacted provisions related to COVID-19 testing costs.   

 

• Coverage of vaccinations under SeniorCare (sec. 9119, p. 50, line 11).  

With seniors disproportionately affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, it makes good policy sense 

to ensure the state’s SeniorCare program covers and reimburses COVID-19 vaccinations.  

 

The Society opposes the following provisions of Assembly Bill 1:   

 

• Mandatory vaccination for employment prohibited (sec. 15).  

Employers strive to create a safe working environment for employees and members of the public 

who interact at that workplace. Health care facilities face special challenges in treating patients 

while minimizing the potential spread of disease. The current pandemic involves an extremely 

virulent SARS-CoV-2 virus; health care employers should continue to have the option to decide 

whether employee and public safety necessitates any vaccine requirement.  

http://www.wismed.org/


Wisconsin Medical Society 
2021 Assembly Bill 1 
Page 2 

 

• Government powers to order vaccinations (secs. 27 and 29).  

One lesson we have learned from the current pandemic is the need to bolster our public health 

infrastructure. Vaccinations are safe, effective and are often the best tool to combat harmful 

disease – and in some cases can eliminate those maladies nearly completely. The Society supports 

current law allowing the Department of Health Services secretary and local public health officials 

to require vaccinations when necessary to protect the public health.  

 

Thank you again for this opportunity to provide the Society’s feedback on various elements of Assembly 

Bill 1 and prioritizing the fight against COVID-19 as we begin the 2021-22 biennial session. Please feel 

free to contact the Society with any questions on this or other health care issues.  

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 
DATE: January 5, 2021 
TO: The Assembly Committee on Health 
FROM: The Wisconsin Association of Local Health Departments and Boards (WALHDAB) 

The Wisconsin Public Health Association (WPHA) 
RE: Restrictions on Public Health Orders in Assembly Bill 1 

 
WALHDAB is the statewide organization of city, county and tribal local board of health members and health 
department administrators. WALHDAB members provide a unified forum for public health leadership 
development, advocacy, education, and forging of community partnerships for the improvement of public health 
at the local level.  
 
WPHA is the largest statewide association of public health professionals in Wisconsin. WPHA was established in 
1948 and serves as the collective voice for public health in Wisconsin and is committed to building a healthier, 
safer state through policy, partnership and professional development of our members.  
 
Together, WPHA and WALHDAB represent over 1,200 public health professionals in communities across Wisconsin, 
striving to prevent, promote, and protect the health of Wisconsin citizens. 
 
WALHDAB and WPHA are deeply concerned about provisions in LRB-2232/1 or Assembly Bill 1 which will 

unnecessarily make it more difficult for local health departments to effectively manage their statutory 

responsibility to prevent and suppress disease during this pandemic.  Most notable are the changes listed on page 

8 of the Legislative Reference Bureau Analysis which: 

• modifies long-standing statutes which grant authority to issue orders, 

• prohibits closures in designated facilities, and 

• prohibits the authority to require vaccination with designated exemptions. 

The changes in the bill are based on an assumption that local response throughout the state has been unilateral 

and exceeded the statutory expectation that actions are “reasonable and necessary”.  The bill further assumes 

actions are made without the required investigation and reporting to locally elected governing bodies.  The reality 

is our local health officers have worked closely within their local units of government and with their locally elected 

officials to determine the best course of action necessary to protect their communities.  While some of the 

decisions and actions may be unpopular among some, these decisions are evidence-based and made in real-time.  

In addition, there has been an extraordinary emphasis on community outreach and education to help support 

voluntary compliance with recommended best practices.  As a result, the number of orders that have been issued 

by local health officers have been limited in quantity, supported by locally elected officials and supported by the 

majority of the public. 

Wisconsin Chapter 252.03 was approved with overwhelming bi-partisan support and has functioned for over 4 

decades. These legislators established a mechanism in statute that would provide the authority necessary to 

combat unprecedented and unimaginable threats to our public health. In recent months, public opinion has 

affirmed this same position.  On Election Day 2020, a Brown County advisory referendum asked voters whether 

there should be county board approval of orders issued by local health officers.  Over fifty-five percent said no, 

confirming support of current practice and current law.   

Simply stated, Chapter 252.03 is a necessary and essential tool, not a hinderance, in protecting public health. Local 

health officers follow science to protect health and safety. They rely on their education, training, and all available 

data to make objective, evidence-based decisions. And they are accountable to their local board of health, the 

elected official(s) who appointed them, and their communities.  



In addition, we request legislators to consider previous requests to include language to protect local health 

department staff.  We ask the legislature to follow the lead of 35 other states by establishing penalties against 

those who harass and interfere with the work of our local health department staff.  Failure to include this 

protection further complicates the local health department response and suggests a lack of consideration for these 

public employees work on our behalf. 

The middle of a pandemic is no time to limit the work of local health officers.  We need to support of local health 

officers and remain committed to the local decision-making as the keys to governance in Wisconsin.  State leaders 

from both parties and all branches of state government have described the importance of local response to this 

unprecedented pandemic.  We ask your support to provide the same tools our local health officers need to 

continue their work. 
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Chairman Sanfelippo, Ranking Member Subek and members of the Assembly Committee on Health. 
My name is Eric Borgerding and I am the President/CEO of the Wisconsin Hospital Association (WHA).  
We appreciate this opportunity to testify. 
 
WHA represents 140 member hospitals and health systems of all shapes and sizes, from all across the 
state. 2020 marked WHA’s 100th anniversary, and we have never been prouder of our team or the 
members we serve than we have been during this past year.  Our team has been working seven days 
a week for the past ten months to assist Wisconsin’s hospitals and health systems, which, under 
immensely difficult circumstances, have all done a remarkable job for Wisconsin.  For everyone in 
health care this has been and remains the single largest challenge they’ve ever faced and hopefully 
ever will face … and they have unhesitatingly answered the call despite the challenges both inside 
and outside the walls of their hospitals.  
 
We understand, very well, that this pandemic has been stressful, not just politically, but also among 
families, businesses, customers, constituents, patients and health care providers. We are mindful of 
the impacts COVID has had on them all.  We have had the honor of being invited to brief both 
Assembly caucuses on COVID, and are well aware of the differing opinions, policies and politics 
permeating nearly everything COVID-related, even within your caucuses, yet we have worked 
extremely hard to find balance and common ground wherever possible, with the goal of moving 
forward and putting COVID safely behind us as soon as possible. 
 
WHA continues to focus on how we can move forward together, in both public policy and public 
messaging.  On the latter, we have led a diverse coalition from all segments of the economy to share 
a common message around slowing the spread of COVID-19.  WHA, along with the WI Counties 
Association, Wisconsin Grocers Association, WMC and the Wisconsin Restaurant Association, created 
the Stop the COVID Spread! coalition. The group now counts over 125 organizations as members, 
including the Green Bay Packer, Milwaukee Brewers and Milwaukee Bucks.  Since October, we aired 
six different safe practices ads on TV, radio and digital platforms that have been viewed, seen or 
heard an estimated 30 million times.  We believe this work, as well as similar efforts by the state and 
many others, including many of our elected officials, these efforts, along with other factors, have 
helped slow down the spread of COVID-19 in Wisconsin.   We thank many of you and your colleagues 
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for amplifying that message and we thank so many of the people of our great state for listening.  But 
we cannot stop now.    
 
On the public policy front, again, thank you for the legislation that is before us today, and thank you 
to the Governor for the legislation he has also put forward.  WHA and our team remain in daily 
communication with the Legislature and the Evers’ Administration.  As evidenced by some of the 
provisions included in both bills, we appreciate, very much, that the voices of WHA and our members 
are being heard, and we remain as committed as ever to helping find and craft common ground and 
moving forward.  
 
To that point, on November 19, I wrote to Governor Evers and leaders in the Senate and Assembly 
asking for their help and urging them to come together.   While the situation in Wisconsin has  
improved since mid-November, we make no assumptions about where COVID is headed and the 
pressure on our state’s hospital capacity and staff remains. Today, even though we have seen a 
welcome drop in COVID hospitalizations, they are still three times higher than the daily average this 
past summer.  We must remain vigilant and prepared in our response to this pandemic, and that 
includes adopting legislation that will allow our state and health care providers to do so.   
 
As noted, we have been in regular dialogue with our state’s elected leaders, and are very pleased to 
see the framework for agreement on important new policies.  Initiatives that will help create 
additional capacity for both COVID and non-COVID care in hospital outpatient settings, provide 
resources to hospitals when Medicaid patient is ready for discharge but no post-acute care provider is 
willing or able to take them, and permanently streamline licensure processes for out-of-state 
providers in good standing. We want to recognize that these proposals received support from 
Governor Evers, Speaker Vos and Senate Majority Leader LeMahieu - and are now incorporated into 
AB 1. We ask for your support of these provisions, as well, and believe we can do more.   
 
One of the underappreciated benefits of the pandemic has been expediting, out of necessity, certain 
temporary regulatory reforms.  As time has passed, there has been a realization that many of these 
reforms are working work well and should either be made permanent or become the basis for more 
changes. 
 
The most recent example comes from the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), 
which on November 25  announced new Medicare regulatory and payment flexibilities allowing 
hospitals to continue providing hospital care in a patient’s home, prior to discharge from an inpatient 
service. CMS believes that their Acute Hospital Care at Home program can work well for more than 60 
different acute conditions, such as asthma, congestive heart failure, pneumonia and chronic 
obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), which can be treated safely at home with proper monitoring 
and treatment protocols.1 
 
The purpose of this program is to create additional capacity options for our hospitals by utilizing 
technology to provide a higher level of care for someone in their home. Besides the surge planning  
benefits of this model, CMS also recognizes the added benefits of allowing non-COVID patients to be 
visited by more family members safely at home, and also thus eliminating the risk of virus 
transmission within the walls of a hospital.  

 
1 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2020, November 25). CMS Announces Comprehensive Strategy to Enhance 
Hospital Capacity Amid COVID-19 Surge [Press Release]. Retrieved from: https://www.cms.gov/newsroom /press-
releases/cms-announces-comprehensive-strategy-enhance-hospital-capacity-amid-covid-19-surge 
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This program is not a replacement or substitute for home health care. The program’s requirements 
and quality review processes are extensive, far broader in scope and depth than traditional home 
health, as they should be for a program that is designed to continue hospital level care in a patient’s 
very own home.  
 
So far, Wisconsin has two Medicare-approved Acute Hospital Care at Home programs, with more 
likely on the way.  Testimony submitted by Marshfield Clinic Health System, one of the state’s two 
CMS-approved programs, describe how the program can help create capacity in surge situations and 
how patients can benefit from the programs’ flexible design today and in the future. 
 
Some Wisconsin hospitals and health systems have been hesitant to implement this federal program 
due to perceived uncertainty in related state law, and they are eagerly awaiting clarification. The 
legislation before you provides that clarity, assuring that as hospitals seek innovative ways to expand 
and improve care that they will not be in conflict with any other state laws or regulations, specifically 
those associated with home health care agencies.  
 
While many of you know WHA for our advocacy work, since COVID many more have become familiar 
with our work in health care data. The Wisconsin Hospital Association Information Center (WHAIC) 
has been a trusted source for health care data and analytics for nearly two decades. WHAIC is the 
organization that brought us the nationally-acclaimed WHA COVID-19 dashboard; a resource that 
many of you, like me, check daily, use to track the status of COVID in Wisconsin and have shared on 
social media with your constituents. 
 
The WHAIC dashboard team collects, proofs and uploads 12 separate data elements from 155 
hospitals into the dashboard … every single day, including Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Years 
Day. Entirely staffed and funded by WHAIC, the COVID dashboard has now been viewed over 830,000 
times and has become a trusted,  “go to” daily information staple for legislators and many others  
monitoring the status and impact of COVID in Wisconsin.    
 
The Information Center is regulated under Ch. 153 of the Wisconsin statues and for over 18 years has 
collected and disseminated all Wisconsin hospital and ambulatory surgery center discharge data and 
has done so under a contract with the state executed in 2003.  It runs transparency websites 
PricePoint, CheckPoint, has received no state dollars, has been entirely self-sufficient since day one, 
and is an excellent example of public-private partnership. 
 
In the summer of 2016, only four months after enabling legislation was signed into law, the WHA 
Information Center quickly stood-up the state’s inpatient mental health bed tracker, an initiative 
advanced by WHA and that has proven a critical tool in improving access for patients in need of 
inpatient mental health care.   
   
The legislation before you today includes an important new data tool for the Information Center 
known as Medicaid claims data.  Just as we have been able to inform decision making with the COVID 
dashboard, the WHA Information Center can use Medicaid claims data to improve care for the 
Medicaid population inside and outside the walls of the hospital. 
 
I want to thank two members of this committee, Representative Joe Sanfelippo and Representative 
Daniel Riemer who, in 2016, worked together in a bipartisan fashion with WHA to enact the Health 

https://www.cms.gov/files/document/covid-acute-hospital-care-home-program-approved-list-hospitals.pdf
https://www.wha.org/Covid-19Update
https://www.wha.org/Covid-19Update
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Care Data Modernization Act, greatly improving our ability to analyze hospital and ambulatory 
surgery center discharge data. This legislation was a critical step for the Information Center to use 
data to help providers “put water where the fire is”, to quote Rep. Sanfelippo, as we all strive to 
improve population health, deliver better care outcomes and lower Medicaid costs. 
 
AB1’s provision on Medicaid claims data is the next critical step to help better understand the care 
patients receive across the continuum, better understand social determinants of care, direct 
resources where needed most, and improve care outcomes in all circumstances, including during a 
pandemic.  It will better inform strategies to prevent birth complications, reduce hospital readmission 
rates for patients discharged to post-acute care facilities and reduce the number of patient’s using a 
hospital emergency department as their primary mental health care provider, to name  a few 
examples.   
 
It should be noted that the federal Medicare program has already recognized the value of providing 
claims data to organizations like WHAIC, and in October 2019, WHAIC was named a Medicare 
Qualified Entity for the purpose of receiving Medicare claims data.   It is now time for the state to do 
the same with Medicaid data. 
 
We respectfully request your support of these and other provisions in AB 1. 
 



 

 

 

 

To:   Chairperson Sanfelippo, Assembly Committee on Health 

   Members, Assembly Committee on Health 

From:   Bill G. Smith, President 

R.J. Pirlot, Executive Director 

Date:   January 5, 2021 

Subject: 2021 Assembly Bill 1, please support civil liability protections for 

certain entities relating to COVID-19 claims. 

 

 

Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, as an invisible virus has 

circulated our planet, the threat of predatory lawsuits alleging liability for COVID-

19 exposures has been a major concern of businesses, schools, non-profits and 

many other entities, even if the entity “did everything right” by taking necessary 

precautions to protect the health and safety of their employees, customers, and 

other guests.  

 

Across Wisconsin, as the COVID-19 public health crisis grew, businesses shut 

down and workers went without paychecks as the state’s private sector was largely 

shuttered. Our economy has taken a severe blow, the worst since the Great 

Depression. Thankfully, parts of Wisconsin’s economy are reopening and multiple 

vaccines are becoming available to fight this virus, but the road to recovery will 

not be easy. 

  

For many Wisconsin businesses, a major concern as they reopen is the threat of 

frivolous lawsuits from potential COVID-19 outbreaks beyond their control, and 

for which they may not be responsible. Businesses, large and small, are working 

hard to bring back family-supporting jobs and serve their customers. Frivolous 

lawsuits shouldn’t make their job harder. 

 

2021 Assembly Bill 1 (AB 1), authored by Assembly Speaker Vos, would create 

reasonable protections for such entities from civil liability caused by an act or 

omission resulting in exposure to COVID-19. Such protections would not apply if 

the entity engaged in reckless or wanton conduct or intentional misconduct. In 

short, protections from liability would only apply to those who take adequate 

precautions to keep their facilities safe. 

 

The protections in AB 1 are exactly the kind of “safe harbor” businesses, schools, 

non-profits and other entities need. Speaker Vos’s proposal will help ensure these 

entities are implementing protocols to protect public health and welfare by affording those who 

do so protections from potentially bankruptcy-causing lawsuits. Speaker Vos’s proposal will also 
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give businesses a needed level of certainty that they will be protected from such liability and will 

help ensure Wisconsin businesses are comfortable reopening and staying open.  

 

On behalf of our members, we thank Speaker Vos for his leadership on this issue. We also thank 

Sen. Kapenga and Rep. Born for circulating their earlier draft to create liability protections for 

Wisconsin businesses, schools, and others. Along with over 70 other organizations we support 

their legislation, and we support Speaker Vos’s bill, too. If Wisconsin lawmakers take quick 

action on Speaker Vos’s proposal, the road to recovery still won’t be easy, but it will be better, 

and we will be better positioned to rebuild our state's economy.  

 

 




